MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 2 February 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session held between 7.30pm and 7.35pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

In line with MCC policy, the Full Council meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
18/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker.
19/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that if they felt, during the 
meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose 
their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. Cllr John Williams declared a personal and 
prejudicial interest in agenda item 9 – Action Tracking – parts of the Jameston Play Area update. Cllr 
Rob Hall and Cllr Peter Kidney declared a personal interest in agenda item 12 – update on the draft 
agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club.

20//15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 5 January 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council 
meeting held on 5 January 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Marcia 
Kidney. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 3 abstentions.
21/15
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 5 January 2015. Clerk reported that he 
had received an email from Tony Wales about the B.O.A.T. road in Lydstep. Mr Wales had 
requested that potholes be repaired with tarmac or concrete rather than chippings and gravel. Mr 
Wales has also contacted Angela Burns, AM, to ask if she could take the matter up with 
Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC). Mr Wales had also asked if his email could be forwarded on 
to PCC. Clerk confirmed he had forwarded to County Cllr Kidney. Cllr Hughes considered that MCC 
had now done all it could on this matter and responsibility for the by-way had now been accepted by 
PCC. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this matter now be taken off MCC’s action points list. 
Seconded by Cllr Peter Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Clerk confirmed that PCC had acknowledged MCC’s order for three directional road signs for 
Jameston Village Hall, to be erected in Jameston. Work is to be completed as soon as possible by 
PCC.


County Cllr Phillip Kidney confirmed that the repainting of Manorbier bus shelter would be completed 
by the end of that week. Some councillors offered their help in the repainting.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the Full 
Council meeting held on 5 January 2015.
22/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder. 
Cllr Hughes highlighted 
the following correspondence that was considered urgent or important;
· List of Hywel Dda consultation meetings across Pembrokeshire in January and February 2015. Cllr Hine and Cllr Terry Williams had attended the recent event in Pembroke Dock (22 January) although Cllr Terry Williams thought that the event itself could have been organised better. Cllr Hine reported that a later event had seen an improvement in organisation. Cllr Hughes read out details of the meeting to be held in Whitland on 12 February 2015.

· List of PCC consultation events on the future delivery of services in Pembrokeshire. Cllr Hughes read out details of each event, including those in Tenby, Pembroke Dock and Pembroke.

· One Voice Wales (OVW) training courses and a joint OVW and SLCC event on May 14 2015. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Clerk be funded to attend this event, costing £69 plus VAT, on behalf of MCC, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

· OVW Area Committee meeting on 3 February 2015. Cllr Hine agreed to attend on behalf of MCC.

· PCC notification of a road closure: Jameston to Beavers Hill. 

· PCC email about the cessation of the registration (Births and Deaths) outstation service. Deadline for comments had been extended to 27 February 2015.

· PCC email confirming removal of recycling containers/igloos in Jameston.
· PCC email about a review of Skrinkle Hall as a Polling Station. MCC had confirmed with PCC that the hall still had water ingress and had electrical problems.

· Letter from Pembrokeshire South East Energy Group inviting councillors to their next meeting on 19 March 2015 at 7pm at the Regency Hall, Saundersfoot.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

23/15

To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) NP/14/0710 – Remove existing conservatory and replace with orangery at Long Park, 
Manorbier. MCC had previously asked for a site meeting at this location. Cllr Hughes reported back 
on the site meeting held on 21 January 2015 (attended by Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and the 
Clerk) which had also identified an incorrect address on the planning application NP/14/0709 
considered by MCC at the January 2015 meeting. The site meeting covered both NP/14/0710 and 
NP/14/0709 (see below). Cllr Hughes and the Clerk reported that the site meeting had established 
that this planning application (NP/14/0710) was only slightly over permitted development rights and 
that there were no National Trust covenants affecting this application. The orangery would be built 
with hardwood and masonry. No objections had been received by PCNPA. Cllr Willcocks proposed 
that this application now be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in 
favour.  


b) Reconsideration of NP/14/0709 – Enlarge existing garage at Long Park, Manorbier. Cllr 
Hughes confirmed that PCNPA had now allowed re-consideration of this application following 
the error made on the earlier documents and as the application had been amended following 
the site visit. Cllr Hughes reported that the garage was very close to the neighbouring property, 
had soakaway issues and would see reduced light to the neighbouring property. PCNPA 
had also 
confirmed that an objection had been received from the neighbouring property and the planning 
officer was now to undertake another site visit to further assess the impact of the revised 
drawings 
on this property. Full Council discussed the revisions and voiced concerns about the reduced 
light and the closeness of the garage to the neighbouring property. Councillors also considered 
deferring a decision on this application until the further site visit had been made by PCNPA. 
Cllr Hughes reminded Members that as MCC had made a site visit, a recommendation should be 
made ahead of the further site visit by PCNPA. Cllr Hine proposed that this application be 
recommended for refusal, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 4 abstentions.


c) NP/15/0005/LBA – Internal and external repairs to slate roof, stone parapets and walls. 
Repair/replacement of existing timber windows. Structural repairs to timber roof trusses at 
The Reading Room, Manorbier. Council noted this was a Listed Building. Cllr Peter Kidney 
wondered what the building would be used for when repaired (not evident from planning application). 
Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval, seconded by Cllr Marcia 
Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


d) T5/15/MH – Tree works – TPO64(W12) - between caravans 516 and 517 at Lydstep Caravan 
Park, Lydstep. Clerk confirmed that the trees involved were Sycamore. Cllr Hall proposed 
recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in 
favour. 


Other planning notices were noted by councillors, including approval of NP/14/0585 – Single Storey 
extension to side and rear of Long Park Cottage, Manorbier. Members also noted that NP/14/0637 – 
Diversification of Brumwells Garden Machinery - had been referred to PCNPA’s Development 
Management Committee and that a site visit had taken place that day.   
24/15

To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 December 2014 to 13 January 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £8,898.59 and that transactions totalling £441.02 had cleared the account. One 
cheque totalling £351.72 had yet to clear the account. The cleared closing balance was £8,457.57. 
The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £31,812.04. Cllr Long proposed 
that the 
Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, 
seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

25/15

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· A site visit to Brumwells Garden Machinery had been undertaken that day and the application would be discussed again at the next committee meeting at the start of March.
· A decision on NP/14/0446 is expected soon.

· Pot holes in the B.O.A.T. road at Lydstep to be filled-in soon and the gulleys by the railway crossings in Manorbier should also be cleared out soon.

· Manorbier bus shelter to be repainted by the end of the week.

· PCC budget review had identified a need to save a further £12m next financial year. Savings could be made by charging for black bin bags and closing civic amenity sites for two days a week.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his update.

26/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Installation of three new community noticeboards: Cllr Hughes agreed to find out the latest position from Maldwyn Llewelyn. Cllr Hine said he had been approached by a local resident asking about Manorbier’s notice board (outside the Village Hall) which was owned by the Church. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC were able to use half of that notice board which was fully serviceable and also displayed MCC notices in Manorbier Post Office and on Skrinkle notice board.
· New bus shelter in Jameston: Clerk confirmed that the order for the new bus shelter in Jameston had been acknowledged by the supplier and work would be completed by mid-March 2015.

· Surrender of sub lease for Skrinkle Community Centre: YHA had confirmed that they hoped to let MCC know about the surrender of the lease without penalty shortly but did not envisage any problems.

· Issues around Jameston Play Area including Zip Wire supports: County Cllr Kidney said he did not have any update on the zip wire supports but would chase up. Cllr John Williams reported that the bin in the play area had gone missing and only the base remained. The base was full of dog bags. PCC was asked to try and sort out a replacement bin and County Cllr Kidney was asked to report back. Cllr Peter Kidney mentioned that the bin at Manorbier beach was always full and attracted discarded litter of all kinds.

At this point Cllr John Williams left the room (8.26pm) having earlier declared a prejudicial interest in 
the next part of this agenda item. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had asked Cllr John 
Williams for a quote for work to erect additional fencing at Jameston Play Area (140 metres) and at 
the North Sports field, Manorbier (7 meters). This would be considered as an extension of his 
previous fencing work undertaken for MCC at the play area. The quote had now been received and 
totalled £872. Cllr Long proposed that MCC accept this quote, seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – 
all in favour. Cllr John Williams returned to the room at 8.29pm.
27/15 
To approve the costs of the purchase and installation of two community benches in 
Manorbier. Clerk reported that he had received quotes from suppliers for two community black 
benches. Glasdon had quoted £744 plus VAT for two benches excluding installation but including 
delivery. Second Life Products had quoted £570 (excl VAT) plus £30 (excl VAT) for L-brackets for 
fixing to concrete. Delivery would be £38 (excl VAT). Installation costs for two benches would be 
£180 (excl VAT). Cllr Hughes volunteered to receive delivery of the two benches at Green Grove, as 
he had lifting equipment and could also deliver them to the respective locations. Councillors could 
then install. This would save MCC the installation costs. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC 
accept the Second Life Products Ltd quote, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
28/15
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on the purchase of a defribrillator for MCC’s area. Cllr 
Hine reported that he had spoken with the Chief Ambulance Officer, Welsh Ambulance Service 
(WAS). WAS were expecting delivery of 6 defibrillators soon and they were prepared to install one in 
MCC’s area if we wished. WAS had also offered to come and speak to MCC in order to demonstrate 
its use. There would be no charge for a defibrillator but MCC would need to decide on the siting of a 
defibrillator. Cllr Long and Cllr John expressed concern about vandalism damage if a defibrillator 
was placed outside. Cllr Hine said that maintenance of any defibrillator had not been mentioned. 
After further discussion, Members asked Cllr Hine to invite WAS to a future meeting, in order that 
concerns and questions about the location of a defibrillator and its use could be put to them.
29/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported 
that the sworn declaration and signed lease had still not been received by Red Kite. Clerk had 
chased up MUFC, who had reported that they hoped to sign the relevant documents early the 
following week although the Clerk thought that it was the accompanying sworn declaration that was 
outstanding. Once signed, relevant utility meter readings can be taken by both parties. In addition, 
MUFC had purchased padlocks for the gate and pavilion door and would be providing the invoice for 
MCC, as previously authorised. MUFC had again asked if the gap by the entrance gate could be 
fenced. Cllr John Williams agreed to undertake this work as soon as possible. 
 
30/15
To consider an update on Dog Fouling issues in Manorbier and Jameston. Clerk reported that 
Steve Morbey, PCC, had now responded to MCC following recent changes to legislation around dog 
control orders. PCC had now confirmed that;
· Dog Control Orders had now effectively become Public Space Protection Orders (PSPOs) which PCC had to review every three years. Extensions of three years could be made but PSPOs would be become null and void after that three year extension.

· There was now no provision to allow any body other than the County Council or the Police to make a PSPO. Authority for Town and Community Councils to introduce Dog Control Orders had now been removed.

· PCC could consider new PSPOs on a case by case basis but no new resource had been provided to introduce and enforce new PSPOs.

· New legislation had introduced Community Protection Notices (CPNs). This allows PCC to deal with nuisance dogs, again on a case by case basis. CPNs can be served on dog owners where dogs cause a nuisance to the community. This gives PCC stricter control on individual dogs and owners that cause community concerns but are not blanket bans of the kind previously discussed by MCC.

Cllr Willcocks considered that MCC should still put a list of concerns together that relate to dog 
fouling. Cllr Terry Williams suggested MCC put up notices at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes 
confirmed that MCC could do that, as MCC owned the land. Members suggested that a ‘NO Dogs 
Allowed’ sign be put up at the entrances to Jameston Play Area. Chair and Clerk to take forward.

31/15
To consider any outstanding and/or emergency issues before Full Council. 

None.

There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked councillors for attending and confirmed that 
the next Full Council meeting would be on Monday, 2 March 2015 at 7.30pm at Jameston Village 
Hall, Jameston. 

The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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